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Dear friends from UBC Member Cities

Many thanks for a good 
co-operation in 2003
Wishing You

a Merry Christmas and
a happy and prosperous

New Year 2004!

UBC Secretariat in Gdańsk

Paweł Żaboklicki 

Iwona Śmigerska-Belczak 

Anna Sośnicka
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Info

· The  8th meeting of the UBC Commission on Health and Social Affairs will be held on 20 January 2004 in Rostock. It will be the closed meeting, for the task force only. The open meeting will be probably held next spring.


From UBC Cities

· Apprenticeship for the university students from Poland

The University of Szczecin is seeking to place its second-year and older students for apprenticeship in the public institutions for the period of 3-12 months. The target region for the project is European Union and the Baltic Sea Region.

All potential recruits have a good command of English, French, Spanish, Portuguese or Italian and are students at the University of Szczecin, the largest academic school in the north-western part of Poland, having 36,000 students and 400 academic teachers. 

The apprenticeship could be financed through the EU's Leonardo da Vinci Programme.

All the apprentices are expected to obtain professional experience in companies, town halls, public institutions or NGOs. It is believed that such apprenticeship being set in professional environment will provide the students of economics, management, marketing, political sciences, law, administration, tourism, sociology, IT, pedagogy, English philology, French philology, and German philology, with practical knowledge invaluable in their future careers. 

It is expected that staying abroad to acquire new skills and practical knowledge will teach the students of the University of Szczecin the principles of good team work, and will contribute to increasing their personal skills and the knowledge of European languages. 

In case of interest, please feel free to contact us at: tel.: +4891 444019; +4891 4441147; Fax: +4891 4441149; 
E-mail: centre@univ.szczecin.pl.

Sincerely,

Dr Peter Wahl

Director of Szczecin University European Centre

CLRAE Conference 


Dear Sir/Madam, 

Please find here an announcement on Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe (CLRAE)  "Conference on the role of Baltic local authorities in responding to oil spills" to be held in Helsinki on 9-10 February 2004.

Union of the Baltic Cities has an official observer status with the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

Council of Europe encourages the UBC member cities to take part in this important conference.

With any questions please contact:  Mr. Mats LINDBERG, Deputy Secretary of the Chamber of Local authorities of  CLRAE  

Tel.: + 33 390214475, Fax: +33 388413747                               

e-mail: mats.lindberg@coe.int

With warm Christmas greetings,

Pawel Zaboklicki
Secretary General

New Contact Persons

There are two new contact persons in our member cities. 

· In Malmo it is Ms Kristina Ohlsson, Coordinator for EU Affairs
Tel.: +46 40 34 10 37, Fax: +46 40 34 10 55
e-mail: kristina.ohlsson@malmo.se
· In Sestroretsk it is Ms Irina Avdeeva, Specialist of the Department for External Affairs 

Tel.: +7812437 79 59, Fax +7812437 28 04 

e-mail: avdeeva@tukur.gov.spb.ru
Making Enlargement work for Russia, too
The run-up to this round of EU enlargement "is a very challenging moment not only for the current and new member states, but also for our partners", said Erkki Liikanen, European Commissioner for Enterprise and the Information Society, when he addressed the EU-Russia Industrialists' Round Table in Moscow last week. Speaking specifically on the impact of enlargement on EU-Russia bilateral cooperation, he openly recognised that among all EU partners, "the prospect of enlargement raises hopes and concerns."

And, he went on, it was no surprise that Russia has strongly expressed its concerns over enlargement: it is the EU's biggest neighbour. "This new architecture of Europe worries some of our partners. People are afraid that new barriers will be created". But, he asserted, fears about new dividing lines in Europe will be proven wrong in 2004 and beyond. 

If the challenges of enlargement are formidable, so too are the potential rewards, both political and economic, the Commissioner insisted. "In the midst of the everyday wrangling of EU business, it is all too easy to lose sight of how successful the EU has been in promoting peace and stability in Europe. Expanding this area of stability to cover another ten countries is a historic achievement. A Common Treaty and common institutions bind 25 countries together. And economically, enlargement will surely bring about new dynamism in Europe. The new members are hungry to catch up with the existing members and will promote social and economic reform and restructuring." 

The merits of enlargement for current and future member states are also advantages for EU neighbours, Liikanen maintained. "A Russian product that duly enters Estonia can be sold in Lisbon or Athens without further testing or certification" once enlargement takes place. And the enhanced growth rate of new members - double the level of current members - is expected to continue following enlargement: "The enhanced prosperity will constitute an opportunity also for neighbouring regions, through the expansion of business and investment." Liikanen predicted that trade flows of the enlarged EU with Russia will continue to increase. 

Similarly, "promoting peace and prosperity cannot stop at the EU's external border", said the Commissioner. The European Commission's proposed Wider Europe initiative is intended both to avoid new barriers, and to extend the stability and prosperity of the Union to the EU's neighbours - creating "a ring of stability" around the European Union. But if Russia is to fully benefit from enlargement, it will need to promote economic reform, economic integration with the EU, and trade liberalisation, urged Liikanen. The traditional linkages that Russia enjoys with some new EU member states will positively affect trade flows: if the EU now accounts for 38% of the Russian exports, the enlarged Union will account for more that 50%. Enlargement will mean that the new members will be part of the EU customs union. The overall level of tariffs in the EU will decrease after enlargement (since the current average tariff in the EU is around 4%, while the average tariff in the ten acceding countries is around 9 %). Russia will benefit from this.

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Lithuania: Memorandum of Understanding

Lithuania's minister of the interior, Virgilijus Bulovas, has signed a Memorandum of Understanding with the European Union which permits his country to take part in the Community programme on electronic interchange of data between administrations. Lithuania will pay nearly €69,000 for its involvement in 2003, and nearly €76,000 for 2004 - but can use Phare funding to help meet the costs. The presidents of the 35 leading industrial and employers' confederations of Europe - working together within UNICE - are sending a message to EU leaders at the Brussels summit this week on their expectations, including on EU enlargement. They say: "Acceding countries have already achieved a high level of alignment of their legislation and preparations are well under way. Some problems identified by the Commission remain and should be tackled before May. The short-term macroeconomic impact of the enlargement should be limited, whereas longer-term benefits from an enlarged market and increased competition are expected. The Lisbon Strategy must be pursued with all the more vigour." 

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Now focus on the new neighbours, says EU-Estonia JPC

When the EU-Estonia joint parliamentary committee met in Brussels last week, much of its attention was focused on links to the EU's new neighbours after May next year. The meeting concluded that "the new member states, through their specific experiences, will be able to add new perspectives to the process of European integration, which will have a positive impact on the development and cohesion of the European Union", and encouraged Estonia and the other central and eastern Europe countries "to take their natural place as the future EU linkage in creating good neighbour relations". The meeting gave its backing to the more coherent approach by the enlarged Union to neighbouring countries, and underlined "the importance of finding solutions and devising neighbourhood instruments in the relations of the enlarged EU with its new neighbours, to prevent isolation and facilitate the socio-economic reform in Russia, Belarus and Ukraine". The JPC urged that a common EU visa policy should be developed, "taking into account the experience of the member states bordering on the new neighbours". The meeting recognised that work will have to be done not just by the enlarged EU, but by its new neighbours too: the JPC said it is "looking forward to seeing the signature and the ratification of the border agreement between Estonia and Russia, and Russia's willingness to extend the application of the Partnership and Co-operation Agreement to all acceding member states without differentiation". And it stressed the importance of "the new eastern neighbours meeting their commitments made prior to their membership of the Council of Europe, drawing particular attention to the respect of the rule of law and the strengthening of the democratic structures".

Source: Enlargement Weekly
CBSS Commissioner closes office

At their 12th meeting in June, the CBSS Foreign Ministers decided not to extend

the CBSS Commissioner’s mandate beyond 2003. This concludes nine years of an independent Commissioner’s role in the Baltic Sea region. The final report of the

Commissioner will be presented to the CBSS Committee of Senior Officials meeting in

Stockholm on 11–12 December. Commissioner Helle Degn and her staff 
closed the office on 19 December.
Source: Baltinfo

Swedish aid for Russians in Estonia

The Swedish government has decided to provide SEK 800,000 in aid to the "Integrating Estonia 2002-2004" programme, which aims to promote the integration of Estonia’s Russian-speaking minority. Estonia has made a concentrated effort to integrate its Russian minority and the results have been positive. A third of the population speaks Russian and lack of knowledge of the Estonian languages is an obstacle to citizenship. The government programme teaches Estonian and provides information about qualifying for citizenship as well as labour market regulations. Sweden has been one of the largest contributors to the integration process in Estonia, donating over SEK 10 million since 1993.

Source: Nordic Council

Nordic Democracy Committee

The Icelandic programme for the Presidency of the Nordic Council of Ministers 2004 includes a proposal that the Ministers for Nordic Co-operation accept the Nordic Council recommendation to set up a Democracy Committee consisting of representatives of the Nordic governments. The committee will also look at how IT might improve public access to information and make it possible to exert influence on decisions taken by the legislature and executive. Iceland has appointed the historian Kristin Ástgeirsdóttir, an ex-MP for the Women’s List, as chairperson of the Democracy Committee. The Committee will prioritise dialogue med voluntary organisations, young people, immigrants and other minorities. Among the questions that the Committee will seek to answer is the extent to which globalisation weakens democracy and the extent to which it takes power out of the hands of local decision-making bodies. It is hoped that the Committee will be in a position to submit a report containing proposals and ideas to the Nordic Council Session in autumn 2004.
Source: Nordic Council

Meet the prospective EU Commissioners from the new Member States

With Commission President Romano Prodi applying some pressure for each country to name an EU Commissioner by the end of February, there is an increasing buzz of expectation surrounding who will end up in the Commission 'hot seats'. Prodi is reported to have said that he wants the full list of new Member State Commissioners by the end of February 2004. He also expects three out of the ten new Commissioners to be women (currently five out of the 20 Commissioners are women). However only two women are among the front-runners - Danuta Hübner is the red hot favourite to be Poland's first EU Commissioner whilst Sandra Kalniete stands a good chance of becoming Latvia's representative in the Commission. 

Next steps: The new Member States are to present their list of candidates in February 2004. Commission President Prodi will then present his recommendations before the EU Council selects one candidate for each Member State. Finally, the full list of candidates will be sent to the European Parliament for approval (May 5-6, 2004). 

A rotation system will be put in place for the six month period (1 May 2004 to 1 November 2004) of this enlarged Commission (of 30 Commissioners). There are currently 20 Commissioners responsible for 24 Directorates General (DGs). It is expected that each of the ten new Commissioners will work alongside one of ten current Commissioners for 3 months (from 1 May 2004 until 1 August 2004). They will then switch to working alongside a different Commissioner for the remaining 3 months (1 August until 1 November). They will not have their own portfolios but will have the right to vote in the College. All decisions in the College are taken by simple majority. 

Under the provisions of the Nice Treaty, the Commission will have one Commissioner per Member State. Up until now five Member States (Italy, UK, Germany, France and Spain) have all had two Commissioners whilst the other ten Member States having one each. Some of the proposals: Estonia: Siim Kallas - former Prime Minister, Latvia: Sandra Kalniete - Foreign Minister since Nov 2002, Lithuania – no information, Poland:

Danuta Hübner, Minister for EU Affairs 

Source: EurActiv

Latvia opens first new hospital since independence 
Residents of Kuldiga in western Latvia opened the doors of a new 6 million dollar euro hospital on Saturday 20 December, the first new one to be built since Latvia gained independence 12 years ago. 

Source: The Baltic Times

Denmark restricts labour access before enlargement

The Danish liberal government, with the support of the Social Democrat opposition, has adopted new measures to restrict access of cheap labour to Denmark after EU enlargement next year.Permission to work and reside in Denmark will only be issued to workers employed in jobs paid according to the tariff system - a system fixing minimum salaries for various types of jobs. This government's move is an attempt to avoid cheap labour entering Denmark from new EU member states after enlargement next May.

While looking for a job in Denmark, there will be no automatic access to benefits from social security schemes, according to the new rules. "EU enlargement will not lead to a lowering of salaries. Companies can benefit from access to labour from the new member states and we can all celebrate that Danish social security schemes are fenced", said the minister for employment, Claus Hjort Frederiksen to Jyllands-Posten.

The left wing party Enhedslisten and the rightwing Danish Peoples Party did not back the legislation. 

Source: EU Observer

Latest Eurobarometer reveals growing sense of EU pessimism

The latest Eurobarometer survey, from which preliminary results were published on 9 November 2003, shows a general decline in the public's confidence in the EU since the previous survey conducted in the spring of 2003. The pollsters have found growing concerns about economic conditions and job prospects for 2004, and the EU citizens' general confidence in the Union's institutions has also been decreasing. 

The survey found that just 48 per cent of EU citizens viewed membership as a 'good thing', down from 54 per cent in early 2003. 

In the light of this growing sense of pessimism, Commission President Romano Prodi hoped EU leaders would "take due note of the results of this poll" and come up with an agreement which "can meet the very real concerns of ordinary people" when finalising discussions on the Constitution. 

The Eurobarometer survey for autumn 2003 was carried out by TNS Sofres / EOS Gallup Europe in the 15 current Member States between 1 October and 7 November 2003. A total of 16,082 people over the age of 15 were questioned about their attitudes to the EU and other issues of current political and social interest. The full results of the Eurobarometer will be available by February 2004. 

Source: EurActiv

EU Commissioner Margot Wallström in Estonia

European Environment Commissioner Margot Wallström urged Estonia to bring its waste, packaging, environmental, air and water protection laws into line with EU legislation on a recent visit to Estonian environment minister Villu Reiljan in Tallin. The Commissioner is on a tour of acceding countries to get an overview of their preparedness for accession and to offer assistance if necessary so that all the members-to-be can meet the EU's stringent environmental requirements.
"We want to be absolutely sure that we're fully ready for enlargement," she stressed. 
Source: Enlargement Weekly
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